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Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of a Council meeting held on 17 January 2019 at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Frogmore Road, Market Drayton.

PRESENT: Councillors: R Aldcroft, J. Cadwallader, D. Edmunds, M. Erwin, 

S. Glover, I. Nellins, R. Smith and M. Whittle (Mayor).
Also present: 2 members of the public.
Clerks:
Town Clerk and Assistant Clerk.
1.C
APOLOGIES
Were received and accepted from Councillors: Mrs. J. Beckett, T. Beckett and J. Gough. 
2.C
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

There were no pecuniary interests declared.

3.C
PUBLIC SESSION
The Mayor welcomed Mrs. Grundy to the Council meeting.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Concillor Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To suspend Standing orders to give a resident the opportunity to speak freely.
A resident said she is also speaking on behalf of the residents within the town who feel extremely let down by the street cleansing department at Shropshire Council and wanted the backing of Town Council to help make the town a clean place again.
She said there are various insistence such as carry a cot being left down the lane between Barnardo’s and the phone shop; she reported this to Shropshire Council but it was still not collected; eventually this was removed by herself.  She said there has been a recent fire in the same lane this again was reported but it is still there and she is appalled with the amount of cigarette ends being dropped on the streets.

She said despite contacting Shropshire Council several times about these issues nothing has been done to clear it up and suggested Town Council should supply more cigarette bins around the town and introduce a policy to fine people which would hopefully deter people from littering and make the town a cleaner place to live.
The Clerk said the Town Council employs a member of staff to sweep certain areas of the town but it does not have the resources to look after more areas under Shropshire Council’s responsibility.
Councillor Aldcroft said he is aware of the issues within the town; and agrees it is Shropshire Council’s responsibility.

The Mayor said this should be put on a future agenda for further discussions; he suggested writing to Shropshire Council querying their procedure in street cleansing.
The resident thanked the Council for letting her speak and left the Chamber.


The meeting went back into committee.
4.C
MINUTES
Councillor Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED: 
To confirm and adopt the minutes of the Full Council held on 25 October 2018. 
5.C
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor announced he has attended the following functions:
	Date
	Event

	10 Nov 18
	Unveiling of the Community Medal

	11 Nov 18
	Remembrance Sunday

	11 Nov 18
	Switch on of the Beacon of Light within the Town Park

	12 Nov 18
	Opening of the WW1 Muriel in Cheshire Street 

	17 Nov 18
	Christmas Lights Switch On Event

	17 Nov 18 
	Official opening of Colour Consultant Hair dressers new business

	10 Dec 18
	Jack and The Beanstalk theatre production at Festival Drayton 

	20 Dec 18
	Council Christmas Lunch

	24 Dec 18
	Carol singing evening under The Buttercross

	11 Jan 19
	Attended police incident in Shropshire Street 


The Mayor thanked the Deputy Mayor and Councillor Aldcroft for standing in for him on the grand opening of the new shop Savers in January.
6.C
COMMITTEE MINUTES

Planning Committee
Councillor Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Planning Committee Meetings held on:


25 October 2018
8 November 2018
22 November 2018


6 December 2018
20 December 2018

Community and Governance
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was 
RESOLVED: 
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Community and Governance Committee Meetings held on:

8 November 2018
Extraordinary 20 December 2018
Services and Facilities
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Services and Facilities Committee Meetings held on:

22 November 2018
Extraordinary 20 December 2018
Finance and General Purposes Committee
Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED: 
To agree to receive the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee Meeting held on:
6 December 2018
Extraordinary 20 December 2018
Personnel Committee
Councillor Glover said the minutes dated 30 October under section five are an incorrect statement.  He said he asked for copies of the complaint and this has not been recorded in the minutes.

Councillor Glover was also unhappy with the wording in the minutes dated 11 December under item five, paragraph five.
The Clerk said the Council are only receiving the minutes and any amendments will be done at committee, when they are agreed.
Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 vote against and 1 abstention: 
To agree to receive the minutes of the Personnel Committee Meeting and Councillor Glover’s comments NOTED which were held on:

30 October 2018


11 December 2018
The Clerk spoke to members before item 8 was discussed.  
The Clerk’s report had previously been circulated with regard to funding the money to pay for the upgrade to the street lights without raising the precept. She cautioned this could impact on the budget making decision.
8.C
STREET LIGHTS
The Mayor said it has been previously agreed to purchase the new street lights for environmental and financial reasons. Many of the old lamps will no longer be made in the near future and it makes sense to move to LED lights this coming year.
Councillor Aldcroft suggested using the Community Infrastructure Levy £21,777 in Ear Marked reserves and the extra money Town Council will receive in 2019/20 to go towards the upgrade of the lights, then the remainder taken from the Public Toilets budget in Ear Marked reserves. By doing so; spending the CIL money in the right way. It will still leave money in Ear Marked reserves for future works on public toilets.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Nellins seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To pay for the upgrade to the town’s street lighting from the Community Infrastructure Levy money in ear marked reserves and the shortfall to be vired from the public toilets budget in ear marked reserves.
7.C
BUDGET 2019/20

After a brief discussion:

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Edmunds seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree a budget of £524,756 for 2019/20.
9.C
PRECEPT
The Clerk said that national inflation is running between 2% and 3%.  It is advised to hold between 3 to 6 months money in general reserves; the Council  still has 3 months of payments to make which could bring general reserves below the guidelines.
If members wish to increase the precept by 3% this would generate an extra £13,463, the shortfall would be £4,016 which would be taken out of general reserves.

Councillor Cadwallader thought it was reasonable to increase the precept by 3%.
Councillor Edmunds disagreed.


However, after a brief discussion:

Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 vote against:
To agree a precept of £462,240; an increase of 3% for 2019/20.
10.C
CONSECRATION OF THE NEW FIELD AT THE CEMETERY

The Clerk said some time ago the Council purchased a plot of land which backs on to the Infant school’s playground adjacent to the cemetery which needs to be consecrated. Before the Council can apply to the Bishop’s office to carry out a  consecration a formal request form Council needs to be resolved.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Cadwallader seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree the consecration of the new field at the cemetery.

11.C
MAYOR DESIGNATE

Councillor Aldccroft proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree in principle that Councillor Smith be Mayor for the civic year 2019/20.

12.C
CIVIC FUNCTIONS

The Mayor said there are a number of functions that need organizing :
The gift for an Honorary Townsman

Retirement gift and event for the Lord Lieutenant

Former Mayor’s recognition medals.

He suggested a Working Group be set up.
Councillor Aldcroft, Smith and Whittle agreed to be a part of the working group and will meet up in the next few weeks.
The Clerk reminded members that the Civic budget has been spent for this financial year and suggested the working group think about organizing an event for the next financial year.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:

To set up a Working Group to discuss and organise the Civic functions; for the details to be finalized in the first week of February then details to be reported back in the next committee meeting.

Councillors agreed to be on the Working Group are: Cllr Aldcroft, Smith and Whittle.

13. C
VAS – VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGNS
The Mayor said the Road Safety Group have now disbanded, there are two volunteers willing to continue to erect and move the VAS about the town and wanted members thoughts about insuring the volunteers under the Council’s public liability insurance.
Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To insure the volunteers when erecting and moving the Vehicle Activated Signs around the town under the Council’s public liability insurance.

14.C
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL AND OUTSIDE BODIES REPORTS

The Mayor said the town have three Shropshire Councillors; unfortunately, Councillor Hughes and Councillor Minnery are not here this evening; Councillor Aldcroft has attached his report for members to read through.
Councillor Smith said he felt reassured to read that Shropshire Council have also increased their precept by three per cent.
Councillor Nellins said reading the report it was focused on Shrewsbury with only a little amount covering Market Drayton; when the Shropshire Council leader attended a meeting he was told the Council felt the town was underrepresented and thought he should be made aware of this again.
The Clerk suggested inviting the new Head of Operations at Shropshire Council Mr. Mark Barrow to a future committee meeting.

All members agreed that this would be beneficial.

Members NOTED Shropshire Councillor Roy Aldcroft’s report.
15.C
SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS 

Councillor Smith asked for more information on spending £779 on a power washer.

The Clerk said this has been run passed the Chairman of the Services and Facilities Committee; it is a new petrol washer due to current power washer breaking down.  It has paid for itself already because the outside staff have jet washed all the War Memorial; we usually get outside contractors in to do this and the bill is normally more than the washer.  We have already jet washed the area in front of the Town Hall and the outside staff use the washer to wash their vehicles. 

Councillor Glover asked what £2988 to P.D. Stevens was for.

The Clerk said this also been run passed the Chairman of the Services and Facilities Committee; it is for the vehicle that pulls the bowser. It was in a dangerous state and needed considerable welding work to be done. The cost was for new fabrication of the trailer to make new and safe again.

Councillor Aldcroft asked what the telephone payment on page 22 is for.
Clerk said this is for the telephony. 
Councillor Smith proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree the payments from 1 October – 31 December 2018.
16.C 
MATTERS NOT RELATING TO COMMITEE REPORTS
The Mayor asked if members had any questions they wished to ask him or the Clerk.

Councillor Aldcroft said he went along to Norton Parish for a meeting recently; they had a report of why Market Drayton Neighbourhood Plan was turned down and asked why this reported dated 30 October has not been presented to Town Council considering it cost this Council £30k.

The Clerk said members have had two previous meetings to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan but a statement will be made at the next Council meeting.
There were no more questions put to the Mayor of Clerk.
17.C
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:
That in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted which will involve the likely disclosure of exempt information relating to establishment and contractual matters as defined in Part 1 of Schedule12a Local Government Act 1972 and pursuant to the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 the public and press be temporarily excluded from the meeting and they are instructed to withdraw.

A member of the public left the Chamber.
The Mayor said it was decided by himself and the Chair of Personnel for this item to be on the agenda.
Councillor Cadwallader asked for a Councillor to be removed from the Personnel Committee to ensure its smooth and functional running.

Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Erwin seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 votes for and 6 votes against:

For this Councillor to be removed from the Personnel Committee.
The proposition failed.

The Mayor proposed the Chairman of the Personnel Committee was removed from the Personnel Committee.

There was no seconder for this proposal.
At this point Councillor Cadwallader said due to the attitude of this Council he will be resigning from the Council and he left the Chamber.
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Glover seconded to nominate Councillor Edmunds for Chair of Personnel.
At this stage the Clerk said this cannot be decided under this item; it will need to be an item on the Personnel Committee.
The Mayor wanted to make members aware that the Clerk will be absent from work for a while in the next few weeks due to personal reasons and suggested the Projects Officer should step up as Clerk in her absence. 
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Edmunds seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To hold a Personnel meeting to discuss the possibility of a Deputy Clerk’s position and to fill the post of Chairman.
The meeting concluded at 8.55 pm.
Chairman
……………………………………………….
Date

………………………………..


